REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Monday 21st January 2013
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr R Beeby

Mr D Bunker



Mrs J Taylor


Mr J Santoro

Mrs N Dalton
In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey (Clerk to the Parish Council)

Guest Speaker Mr C Oatey – East Leake Parish Council

6 members of the Public were also present.

1.
Apologies were received Cllr Mrs A Lovett and members of the public Mr B Crump & Mrs J Schober.
2.
The Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 20th November 2012 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton seconded by Cllr Mrs J Taylor.

3.
Declaration of Interest


None.

4.
East Leake Neighbourhood Plan – Guest Speaker Mr Conrad Oatey


Mr Oatey outlined the proposed plans and timescales. He then answered questions and said when they had progressed further he would gladly return with updates. Chair thanked him for his attendance in such terrible weather.

5.
Chairman’s Review


Rempstone Village Hall


We have submitted and had accepted by Big Lottery the end of grant report and summary. In the last year, there have been 155 events with a footfall of 3693 people compared with 3034 for the previous year. The end of year figures will reflect this growth and financial sustainability although, we will not have a Diamond Jubilee frequently bringing in 360 village Hall users!


With the Village hall notes, I have to add that on Saturday last, I received from the Parish Council solicitors the Deeds of Transfer. It would not be acceptable to discuss this tonight but a meeting will be necessary the Parish Council, Village Hall Committee and the four Holding Trustees. This is the final piece of work on the Village Hall project that the team started in 2005.

May I pass on our thanks to Mrs J Walker the past Clerk for seeing the project through to the very end and for all her hard work in completing the final documents on our behalf.


CCTV

The limited CCTV package that is affordable and practical is now under review with Cllr Santoro liaising with the company, Police and neighbourhood watch. Technical details and brochures are awaited and hopefully there will be a proposal at our next meeting.


Diamond Jubilee Tree Planting


This project is being driven by Mr E Porter and had been due on site on 16th January but the recent severe weather has meant this was postponed until weekending 9th February. Weather permitting!

Allotment Agreements

There will be no further changes to the document prepared for councillors. This will be passed to all tenants with the annual renewal and reminder for rental payment.

Stanford Hall (N.D.R.H.)


I have not included the Hybrid Planning application submitted to R.B.C. to the planning applications list as this will take up agenda space until 2014. All the latest press updates are circulated to Councillors and our responses to R.B.C. have already been agreed. If Councillors would like to hear more progress reports if made from R.B.C., I would support this.


Finally


Declaration of Councillors Interest

The new Localism Act reminds local Councillors that if circumstances have changed that need Declaration of Interest for business or other activities within the Parish of Rempstone then new forms should be completed. Clerk advised all were out of date and that new ones will be provided before the next meeting.
6.
Open Discussion Time

Parishioner asked why the parish Council was paying rent to the Village hall for the office when the work it was doing was for the village. Clerk to ask Normanton about their arrangement.
7.
Planning Issues


(a)11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, 
Rempstone, Loughborough, 


Decision still pending.


(b) Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  
Variation of condition 5 of planning permission 8/11/01100/CMA to extend the time period 
necessary to extract all permitted reserves at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry.  


Awaiting decision.

8.
Finance 


(a)
Bank Reconciliation as at 30th December 2012 was tabled to Councillors.



(b)
Draft Statement of accounts for 2012/2013 and Draft Precept for 2013/2014.


The Clerk tabled the accounts to 31st December 2012 recommending a Precept of £4,850, which would show an actual payment of £4629 after the new Transitional Protection of £221 is deducted by the Borough council. There will be a further meeting of the Borough Council on the 24th January 2013 which should clarify which council tax reduction Scheme will be adopted. The clerk requested the draft precept be approved subject to ratification after this meeting.


The Clerk explained the figures to date that showed that by the end of the financial year that there would still be a of around £15,000 and did create a balance to carry forward that was too great as it is recommended that the Parish Council’s assets must be roughly twice that of the precept. The purchase of CCTV and Defibrillator will, however, reduce this in the next financial year.
It was proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr Mr J Santoro and agreed unanimously that the accounts be accepted and that the Clerk would make the necessary application to RBC for a Precept of £4,850 for the financial year 2013/14 subject to the outcome of the BC meeting 

(c)
Clerk presented Payment of Cheques since last meeting:

	Chq No 00536
	Village Hall
	Office Rent/8 x @3hr PC Meetings P.A.
	500.00

	 00537
	I.C.O. 
	Data Protection
	35.00

	Direct Debit
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Quarterly Salary Payment
	467.50

	           (d) Items for Payment
	
	
	

	Chq No 00538
	Mrs N Dalton
	Website Charges
	10.80

	00539
	Mrs J Walker
	Photocopying(Big Lottery Submission)
	16.80

	00540
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Photocopying
	13.60



(e) New Banking Arrangements
Clerk reported that the service from the Nat West was terrible.  After some investigation, the Co-Op bank looks very favourable for Parish Councils. It is the bank used by both NALC and SLCC and so is ideally set up to deal with the legalities required to run a PC.More PC’s are turning to them for their banking. We would be able to bank through two nominated Post offices and still have a chequebook. We would also be paid a more favourable interest rate and not pay any banking charges. The Clerk was given the full backing of the council to proceed with the changeover.
9.   
Website Advertisements/Payments



Cllr Mrs N Dalton reported that other PC’s looked upon their websites as a community service 

and therefore made no charges for advertising.  It would also prove time consuming and not 

cost effective to raise invoices and chase payments. It was decided to take request from 


outside the parish on their individual merits but have no charges for Parishioners. The 


possibility of a Parish Facebook page and twitter account was raised for the future.
10.

Neighbourhood Watch-Councillor J Santoro



There has been very little crime reported recently and the figures have really been reduced. 

We are hoping for yearly figures to report at the next meeting.


(a) Starting with the good news that the accused in the recent Wysall Lane sexual assault pleaded guilty and is believed to have received a custodial sentence.


(b) More red diesel and number plates have been stolen and this is proving to be the new trend. It seems to have been encouraged by the recent Government initiative to make scrap dealers pay by cheque. This has reduced metal theft but fuel is now the target. Stolen number plates are used to steal fuel from garage forecourts in fill up and drive away theft – the stolen number plate making it impossible to trace the thieves. This is now becoming a major problem. In November alone, 2500l of diesel was taken from Normanton on Soar.


(c) The Co-Op at East Leake has reported thefts with people filling baskets and running off with them! In addition, Cllr Santoro said to spare a thought for the resident of Tooting Court in east Leake who left £8 out for the milkman that was stolen from the doorstep.

(d) The new police station has now opened and is located at Parkside Works, East Leake (behind Heat restaurant). There is a counter and beat teams will be there to operate it. Full details are on the noticeboards and village website.


(e) PPSG - Paddy Tipping will be at the next meeting and Cllr Santoro will be attending. This is held every three months and is an excellent platform to air any views or requests for the Police to look into. Concerns are raised and reported back on at the next meeting. The recent fuel thefts have been highlighted and so we should see some action on this with increased police presence. One issue for us has been speeding traffic. The police have done speed checks in the area and outside Stanford Hall and the average speed was 59mph, which is well over the limit. In Sutton Bonnington out of 150 vehicles checked, only 7 were over the limit and of them only 3 were ticketed for being well over. At East Leake, no one was over the limit but sheer traffic volume could be a factor in this. Cllr Santoro agreed to ask for speed checks in Rempstone at the next meeting.


(f) Cllr Santoro gave thanks to the Chair for his efforts regarding the CCTV proposals. There is still an amount of frustration in the village with the delay but the neighbourhood watch team are now looking into it and will come to the next meeting with a concrete proposal. It was felt that there will need village input and Council will take a majority vote on the matter.

11.

Village Flag Pole



The issue regarding land ownership has now been resolved with Notts Cc confirming the previous license has expired. A map showing the proposed site has been sent to the relevant department and so the issue is in abeyance until they give approval or not. Clerk to report at next meeting.
12.
       Defibrillator
Cllr Mrs N Dalton reported that a local installer came to the Village Hall meeting on and had given a very interesting talk. The cost will be around £1750 plus a warming cabinet and wiring costs of about £150. There will also be on-going costs with batteries needing to be replaced every 4 years. Some villagers have already offered donations and sponsorship for the project. It was suggested to look for further sponsorship from our Borough and County councillors, CEMEX and EM Airport. A location on the outside of the Village Hall under the canopy seems ideal and the VH committee has offered to absorb the electricity costs for the warming cabinet. It will be vandal proof and located under one of the village hall cameras. There will also need to be a weekly check for a green light to ensure it is working.

There would be some open training sessions to reassure the public but these can be used by anyone. Things to note are that it will not work on a healthy heartbeat only on an incorrect rhythm and access will only be via a code given after calling 999.
Cllr Mrs N Dalton to invite to next meeting as this will be the full Parish with all councils represented.
13.
Correspondence
Lengthsman Scheme Extension – this seems unattractive to us at the moment but we will keep watching progress. Clerk reported that we would receive a maximum of £2000 towards it for one year and then only £1000. The council would then have to fund the balance of monies going forward.
14.
A.O.B. (Councillors)

(a) Councillor Mr J Santoro received a letter from a Parishioner with the following comments to be raised

I. They would like to contribute to the defibrillator.

II. The letter also queried ownership of the village green but the clerk reported this was clarified in item 11. 

III. Their position on CCTV is for full support.

IV. Office rent queried - again this was why does the PC pay the Village Hall for the Parish Office. Chair replied that this had been and was being budgeted for. By removing from the budget the precept will be reduced accordingly.

V. Finally, the Wymeswold Road sign is leaning and needs to be repaired. Clerk to report to highways.
(b) Cllr Mrs N Dalton raised the new village road signs that had been seen in Cotgrave and Cropwell Butler saying how nice they looked. She asked if the County Council were providing them or if the villages had bought them. Clerk to investigate.
(c) Cllr Mr R Beeby reported that children sledging in the snow on “Round Hill” had been asked to leave by the new owner. The village has been using the hill for over 60 years and queried as to we should send a letter to the new owner asking if this could not still be allowed. Cllr Santoro reported that he had already spoken with the owner last year and he was upset by the amount of litter that had been left behind. In addition, as there is now livestock on the field he has to be very careful with regard to injury from them. It was noted that the majority of the people there were not from the village at all and so even reminding villagers to be respectful would have no real use. It was decided to sadly leave the situation.

(d) Cllr Mrs J Taylor advised that she also had received queries as to why the Parish Council was paying rent for the office.Both Cllr taylor and parishioners were aggrieved at this payment.Chair advised this had all been agreed when the hall was being built. Cllr Taylor stated that she felt very strongly this should not be the case as the Village Hall has been provided for the community and the job of the PC Clerk is for the community therefore rent should not be due. Chair had already advised this has been budgeted for but Clerk will check with other councils in a similar situation and report back to next meeting.
15.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 18th March 2013 at 7.30 pm (Annual Parish Meeting)
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.20 pm.

Signed: ____________________________

Date: ______________________________

